Community Board 12, Manhattan
General Meeting - November 24, 2009 - 33 Precinct (2207 Amsterdam Ave.)

PRESENT EXCUSED ABSENT

Dora Maria Abreu Cynthia Carrion Maria Luna Zead Ramadan Martin Collins Richard Allman
Jackie Rowe Adams Rolando Cespedes Glenda Swanson Massa Andria Reyes Tony Lopez George Fernandez
Rev. Antonio Almonte George Cruz Rita McKee Tamara Rivera Jasmine Moy Mark Levine
Juan Carlos Alonzo George Espinal Helen Morik Steve Simon George Nelson Preston  Carole Mulligan
Anita Barberis Nicole Foster Edgard Nau Gloria Vanterpoo! Ruddy Santana
Wayne Benjamin Julissa Gomez Pam Palangue North Joe Wojak Manny Velazquez
James Berlin Melanie Hidalgo Cheryl Pahaham

Isaiah Bing David Emst Kach Elizabeth Pepin

Leonardo Blackman Rabbi Yosef Kalinsky Audrey Perez

Emilia Cardona Elizabeth Lorris Ritter Edith Prentiss

The Chair, Pamela Palanque North, called the meeting to order at 7:10pm. As there was a quorum, Zead Ramadan moved to adopt agenda;
Glenda Swanson-Massa seconded; there was no objection. A motion by David Kach to adopt minutes was second by Mr. Ramadan: there was no
objection. Ms. North reported:

* Leadership transition due to Manny Velazquez's resignation on November 10" as Chair, As 1t Vice Chair, Ms. North suicceeded to the Chair;
Cheryl Pahaham succeeded to 15! Vice Chair from 2nd VC, which position will according to our bylaws remain until the upcoming elections.

e Reported on the November 11" retreat for planning and team-building. Recognized all who helped made it happen: the planning committee;
Presbyterian Hospital which paid for the facilitator: Columbia University Governmental Relations which paid for the food; Yeshiva University
which provided the space and AV equipment. See packets for summary documents: we discussed spheres of influence, best practices, how we
work together. Thanks also to Rita McKee for her excellent photo montage.

® Juan Carlos Alonzo and Elizabeth Lorris Ritter took a collection and purchased a wreath to lay at the Riayan Tejeda Post Office in his honor for
Veteran's Day.

e Attended Borough Board.

Elected Officials’ Reports (7:19pm)
Manhattan Borough President Scott Stringer ( 7:19pm):;
e Thanked Ms. North for stepping up to the Chair and being there when we needed her.
e Thanked Manny Velazquez for his dedication and leadership
* Reappointment applications are due: please don't apply if you can’t make the time commitment and attend meetings. "90% is showing up.”
¢ Update on the campaign to “kill the drill" to stop fractioned drilling to release natural gas. This is a complicated and dangerous process with
serious implications especially for our watershed. NYC is one of only a few municipalities that don't filter their water. If there is leakage into
watershed we will spend $10 - $30 billion for filtration.
Leading effort for "complete count” committee for 2010 census.
The election results having been certified, Ydanis Rodriguez was sworn in today as the Member for the 10" Council District
Reminded all of the upcoming event at the Museum of Natural History, a great opportunity to meet members of other Manhattan boards.
Spoke about general sense of optimism for this country’s progress and prosperity, not withstanding current hardships due to the economy.
Wished all Happy Holidays
Questions/Comments: Mr. Kach applauded the BP's efforts regarding the census and gave an impassioned plea, noting that the constitutional
mandate applies to all residents, citizen or not.

Continuation of Chair’s Report (7:30pm):

Manhattan Boards 2 & 4 would like to collaborate with CB12 on best practices re: SLA Licenses.

Altended several meetings on behalf of CB12, and announced upcoming CB12 committee meetings

Would like to increase community communications efforts and advertising, perhaps working with Coogan’s, 1815t St. BID and other stakeholders
Acknowledged efforts of UMEZ and fellow Board member (and former Chair) Chair Zead Ramadan's pioneering work at UMEZ.

Acknowledged and thanked staff: Ebenezer Smith: Deborah Blow; Paola Garcia.

Continuation of Elected Officials' Reports: Herman D. Farrell, Jr. (7:36pm): the budget is our most important thing we are doing. We are $3.7 billion
short, maybe closer to $4 billion. If we deal with it now, we can get a jump on next year. We have cash flow issues which are somewhat
mitigated by the presence of federal funds in escrow with the state. Wished all Happy Thanksgiving. Helen Morik: what about the proposal to
charge people with cars $25 for new license plates; is that still on the table? A: No.

NYC Councilmember Ydanis Rodriguez, 10" District (7:42pm) thanks to all for their contribution to our community, Spoke in favor of all working
together, river to river. | will represent the entire district, and make my priority to work to improve the district for all children regardiess of race,
class, ethnicity. Called on everyone with whatever experti

ise and experience to work together . Pledged for dignity, honesty and transparency.
Looking to hire staff; renovating office on Wadsworth but currently working out of former Councilmember Martinez's 174 Street office. Wendy
Garcia of MBP is on loan to help coordinate the hiring process. Since the election, he has been meeting with community institutions and
stakeholders. Spoke passionately about opportunities for youth in the neighborhood. Announced upcoming Inauguration Sunday, 12/13 at the
168" Street Armory.[Note: this subsequently was postponed, due fo the illness and death of the Councilmember's father,)



District Manager’s Report, Ebenezer Smith (7:49pm).

Thanked all for retreat which was both productive and fun; thanked Ms. McKee for her excellent photographic documentation.

Reported on recent small business roundtable by Accion USA & UMEZ, Building Bridges, on economic development and lending practices.
Census update — looking for ideas to facilitate a complete count; echoed BP's previous comments.

CBs must prepare for 4% and 8% budget cuts in this and next FY, respectively; working with OMB.

Announced then-upcoming events; gave status reports on capital projects including Alexander Hamilton Bridge and W 1815t St retaining wall,

Video Greetings from US Congressman Charles Rangel (7:56pm): spoke about recent historic legislation on healthcare. People can keep their plans
if they like them, but now will have choices. Says the new legislation will not add to the deficit. Praised level of cooperation of various
committees within the House of Representatives.

Elected Officials’ Representatives’ Reports (8:03pm):
Yuvelqui Rivera for NYS Senator Eric Schneiderman: now the community liaison for Manhattan Boards 9 & 12; distributed written report.
Rafael Escano for NYC Comproller Bill Thompson: distributed written report; wished all a happy Thanksgiving.

Public Session (8:07pm)

Mr. X, Member of the Public; spoke regarding disability benefits and the appeals process for same.

Speakers on behalf of the Street Co-Naming for Rev. lke Square (8:11pm): In the interests of time, five speakers from among a contingent of more
than 75 supporters agreed to aggregate their comments. Sonia Posey showed a brief video on Rev. Ike's like work and teaching; his message
became a movement. The regal Lowe’s Theater is a testament to the man and his message. It has also hosted headline entertainment events,
as well as being home to extensive youth and social programming, and it is extremely fitting to honor that with the dedication of Broadway
between W. 175t and W, 1761 Street as “Rev. lke Square.” The Rev. Jaime Burns, called Rev. lke inspirational, charismatic, an author &
philanthropist; praised his work and teaching, saying, “knowledge is power.” Asked all his supporters to stand; it was 75 + people. Rev. Barbara
Tilley echoed previously speakers. Rev. Fermin Perry, became a minister under Rev. lke; developed the Church's department of Social Work.
Dr. Pastor Sal Sabino, extension church in the Bronx of the church, saying, ‘Rev. lke saved my life: once you discover who you are, it doesn't
matter who you've been."

Albar Herndon, PS 366 Washington Heights Academy (8:25pm): (IN the interests of time, the speaker spoke on behalf of several people, who stood
behind him in solidarity.) The school began three years ago as a formal school, and began two years before that as a program. We worked as
parents to provide additional options for children. New building under construction at 204 and Sherman, opening in fall 2010. The school,
currently K-5, is high-achieving with good test scores, and would fike to go to K-8. Its first progress report was an F, even though current scores
are high. DOE has been asked the school to wait a year before expanding. We ask for your support in continuing our proposed expansion plan.
Councilmember Jackson, Assemblyman Espaillat, BP Stringer & Senator Schneiderman all support this; the Community Education Council
passed a supporting resolution; the D6 superintendent also is supportive. Emilia Cardona: this is for 2010 or 20112 A: We feel there is a time
statement by DOE that they should wait. We would like to go forward. Steve Simon: If your school has good test scores, what did you get an F
on? A: there are several measures. We are a school in good standing and have good test scores, but progress made by 4" graders was less
than testing of 3 graders. Mr. Simon: Can you include “Inwood” in name of school. A: Yes, we want to reflect community.

NYC Councilmember Robert Jackson, 7™ District (8:35pm): passed clergy parking law; sponsored this legisiation at the initiation of CB12M Elizabeth
Lorris Ritter, but the law enjoyed almost unanimous support, with only two members opposed due to an unrelated provision. Regarding the
census, prisoners count in the county where they are incarcerated not where they lived prior to lock up; the Council passed a resolution calling
on Albany to change this; encouraged CB12 to support this as well. The Environmental Control Board penalty for homeowners has an amnesty
period expiring 12/21/09: the fine will not be overturned, but the interest/penalties can be forgiven, though fines must still be paid and violations
must still be cured. There are three more stated meetings this calendar year; 11/30, 12/9 and 12/21. Still trying to move small business bill
explained procedural technicalities several members have withdrawn and now we don't have 34 votes to override expected veto.

Public Session Continued (8:44pm)

Bill Dunmeyer, Community Resident; represents the newly-formed West Dyckman Neighborhood Association. There is a gap in communication. We
are salurated and oppose new liquor licenses in this area. Also petionong for DWI checkpoints next summer. Maria Luna — What is your
catchment area? A: Dyckman west of Broadway, from Riverside Drive to W. 204" Street. Steve Simon: <gap in minutes> Rita: is Vino Versus
in a one-story commercial building? A: not sure.

Elizabeth Lorris Ritter, Cornerstone Chorale (8:49pm): announced upcoming 20 anniversary concert (12/3 @ 3:30pm, Holyrood Church).

Tiffany Brady & David Schweitzer,Public School Teachers (8:50pm): regarding parking near schools. In the interests of time, spoke on behalf of a
group of two- dozen teachers. None of the schools built in D6 in the last 15 years — PS8, MS 319, PS 1, PS 138, Gregorio Luperon HS, the
complex at the former IS 164 — got any permits. We used to have parking but it was taken away and not restored. Ms. Morik: Why is this a
budget issue? A: It's costing us money and we are putting into city coffers. Mr. Ramadan suggested they work with the Traffic/Transportation
and Youth/Education committees. Edith Prentiss: why should you be able to park in front of the building? A: We are not asking to be able to
park in front of the building, but in non-residential areas adjacent to the park, where the 331 Precinct Officers park their cars also; this is similar
fo what teachers at other schools are permitted to do. We are asking to park in row-res area near park. Joe Wojak: What rights would a permit
convey? A: to park in specially marked areas near schools, not to park in no standing/no parking areas.




Julio Tejada, State Farm Insurance (8:57pm): does public education seminars on protection and risk assessment. Also available to make
presentations at community or other mestings. Gave contact information.

Nominating Committee (8:58pm): Glenda Swanson-Massa described the nominating committee process, thanked the Committee members
(George Fernandez, Elizabeth Lorris Ritter, Audrey Perez, Gloria Vanterpool) and offered the slate:
e For Chair, Pamela Palanque North & Zead Ramadan. The floor was opened for nominations, of which there were none.
e For 1% Vice Chair, Emilia “Toni" Cardona. Rita Mckee nominated George Espinal, who accepted. Juan Carlos Alonzo nominated Cheryl
Pahaham who already is in candidate for 20¢ Vice Chair: as she did not resign that candidacy, she is not eligible to stand for a second office.
e For 21 Vice Chair, Isaiah “Obie" Bing & Cheryl Pahaham. Maria Luna nominated Rolando Cespedes who accepted, and then later declined.
e For Secretary: no nomination. Mr. Simon nominated Ms. McKee, who declined. Ms. Morik nominated Ms. Luna who declined. Mr. Espinal
nominated George Cruz, who declined. Ms. Marik nominated Anita Barberis who declined. Ms. McKee nominated Edgard Nau, who declined.
Mr. Cespedes nominated Gloria Vanterpool, who declined. Ms. Morik nominated Nicole Foster, who is not eligible as she has been on board for
less than a year. Julissa Gomez nominated Ms. Lorris Ritter who declined, and is not eligble anyway as she is on the Nominating Committee,
Ms. nominated Wayne Benjamin, who declined.Ms. McKee nominated Martin Collins, who was not in attendance. Ms. Gomez nominated Tony
Lopez, who was not in attendance but later declined via text message. Ms. North nominated Richard Allman, who was not in attendance. There
were no further nominations from the floor. Ms. Swanson-Massa agreed to contact Messrs. Collins & Allman regarding their nominations. [Note:
both subsequently declined.]
e For Assistant Secretary: Andria Reyes, who withdrew. Ms. McKee offered to stand for the position; there were no additional nominations.
e For Treasurer: Edith Prentiss. There were no nominations from the floor.
Each of the candidates was invited to make brief introductory remarks regarding their candidacy and qualifications.

Committee Reports (9:35pm) Edith moved to defer Economic Development to Traffic & Transportation and Youth & Education if all members
promised to stay for the whole meeting and all of the resolutions. Ms, Lorris Ritter seconded; there were no objections.

Anita Barberis for the Traffic & Transportation Committee: offered some grammatical corrections and minor wording changes to specify which
corners. Ms. Gomez: why Broadway, not 175t Street? A: The main entrance is on Broadway. Mr. Berlin: corrected seating capacity, and commented
on the beauty of building in support of the resolution, which passed without further discussion, 34-0-2-0. Regarding the resolution calling on greater
enforcement of TLC-licensed livery cars, Ms. Lorris Ritter offered an amendment to add another "Resolved” clause calling on DOT to allow liveries to
stand in taxi stands, which currently are reserved only for yellow cabs. This amendment was accepted as friendly, but later withdrawn, and referred
to committee for a separate resolution on this issue. The original resolution passed unanimously (36 votes). The third resolution, regarding EDC’s &
DOT's commuter ferry study and calling on EDC to consider the Dyckman Marina, passed unanimously (34 votes, with 2 not voting due to conflict)
following the acceptance as friendly of Mr. Fernandez’ amendments to add and tourists" to the “Resolved” clause and “The potential: to the fifth
“Whereas”.

Fernandez George — add "+ tourists” to resolved add “The Potential” in 5t whereas.

There was a short break.

Ms. North acknowledged Isabella Geriatric Center and thanked them for their hospitality for last month’s and the upcoming December meeting, and
thanked the 33 Precinct for hosting the current meeting.

George Espinal for the Youth & Education Committee (1 0:05pm): resolution regarding the Washington Heights Academy: DOE measures
progress so if good students continue to do well, but at the same level, they get a failing grade because they didn't progress. But another school that
with poor performance whose students improve somewhat but the overall performance is still poor can get an A. Ms. Cardona: the school received
multiple grades, only one of which is an “F". So this is not a failing school. Ms. Lorris Ritter's amendment adding a third “Resolved" to add “Inwood”
to the schools name was accepted as friendly. Mr. Ramadan: Why did the school get an ‘F"; was there a report? A: yes; only one copy, which is
being passed around the room. Mr. Berlin: “DOE report cards are crap. The F is meaningless.” Mr. Simon made a wording correction to the 4t
Whereas which was accepted as friendly. Ms. Swanson Massa asked for clarification of the process. The resolution passed unanimously (33 votes,
with 1 not voting due to conflict.)

Edith Prentiss for the Economic Development Committee (10:16pm) a number of licenses discussed at our committee are not being voted on, as
the SLA already approved them. Noted testimony at the committee meeting of Mr. Cabrera from Casa de Mofongo to increase safety in the wake of
last month's homicide there, and also at proposed new sites on which there are resolutions before the Board. (Items #1 & #3), Regarding Vino
Versus, in lieu of the resolution on the floor which had not gone thru committee, Ms. Prentiss offered an amendment to last month's resolution to
correct the typo of "owner” to “representative™ this was seconded by Ms. Lorris Ritter. The resolution we passed used the word “owner” which was
the mistake of the Committee Chair because a template resolution was used; in reality the agent of the establishment had presented as a
‘representative,"” not the “owner."Mr. Simon: We should still have resolutions for those licenses to which we object even if SLA approves so we can
go on record as opposing the establishment. A: yes; all of the licenses already approved were recommended for renewal by the committee. Ms.
McKee: opposes Vino Versus. It's in a residential building and 26 people attended the meeting and oppose new liquor licenses in Dyckman corridor,
| oppose this. There are no minutes of that meeling as there was no quorum. Ms. Luna: we should still have minutes even if there was no quorum,
Mr. Berlin: can’t have meeting if no quorum, therefore there would be no minutes. Ms. Lorris Ritter: We should not have a second vote when the only
reason is to correct was is essentially a typo. Ms. McKee: the resolution never should have gone to the floor because the committee had no quorum.




Ms. Prentiss: the proposed revised amendment is wording straight from Jimmy Yan, the MBP's counsel. Ms. Pahaham: we may not like how the
resolution came to the floor, but it went to the floor, and was voted on, and approved. Mr. Ramadan: committees often caucus prior to the general
meeting if their commiltee meeting didn't have a quorum. Ms. North: per Jimmy Yan any caucus is in violation of open meeting law because there is
no notice. Mr. Berlin: | disagree we can caucus because it is in sight of the public. Mr. Ramadan: We will need to figure out what do for taking action
if there is no quorum at an Economic Development Committee meeting and we were on time clock with SLA. The question was called by Mr.
Benjamin, and seconded by Ms. McKee; there was no objection.

Regarding Galicia, Ms. Pahaham & Ms. McKee both asked how the license could be considered a “renewal” if it expired in 2007. A: They have a
license under another name. Ms. McKee: we've voted Galicia down in the past. Mr. Ramadan: yes, we voted that down. They can't go back to the
previous corporation. Mr. Céspedes: there are two locations, one on St. Nicholas Ave and one on Broadway. Mr. Simon: What was the position of
Police on items #6 & #7? A: No objection. An amendment by Mr. Simon to add a “Whereas” reflecting this was accepted as friendly. Ms. McKee
made a motion to table this second item (i.e., resolution #7, La Rueda); Ms. Prentiss withdrew the resolution so that the committee could clarify and
re-present.

Votes on the resolutions were as follows:

Resolution #1: recommend SLA grant a new On-premises Liquor (“OPL") license for South Beach Restaurant & Lounge (1390 St. Nicholas Ave.)
failed 10-18-3-0.

Resolution #2: recommend SLA REJECT an OPL license renewal for JBD Billiards (174 Audubon Ave.) passed unanimously (31 votes).

Resolution #3: recommend SLA grant a new Restaurant Wine license for Café Expresso (4932 Broadway) passed 18-13-0-0.

Resolution #4: to correct the agent on a previously approved new Restaurant Wine license for Vino Versus (7 Henshaw St.) failed, 7-11-13-0.

Resolution #5: recommend SLA renew a Restaurant Wine license for Ef Monte Restaurant Corp. (2153 Amsterdam Ave.) passed 28-3-0-0.

Resolution #6: recommend SLA renew a Restaurant Wine license for 1342 St. Nicholas Ave. Corp passed 26-4-1-0.

Resolution #8: recommend DCA renew an Enclosed Sidewalk Café license, Dallas BBQ (3956 B'way) passed 29-2-0-0.

Cheryl Pahaham for the Housing & Human Services Committee: Chris Walkot to appear at the December 10t commitiee meeting.

Steve Simon for the Health & Environment Committee: will be meeting jointly with Youth & Education Committee on December 7" to discuss
possible underground contamination on W. 219% School sites. Announced an upcoming event at the Church of the Intercession.

Emilia Cardona for the Public Safety Committee: Announced the second forum on domestic violence at next meeting (December 6%). Also
working with the DM on the process for on-line street activity permit applications.

Elizabeth Lorris Ritter for the Parks & Cultural Affairs Committee: testified 11/16 at Public Design Commission hearing regarding the PlaNYC
renovations to Fort Washington Park.

The meeting adjourned by acclamation at 11:10pm.

Respectfully submitted, Elizabeth Lorris Ritter, Secretary, with help from Cynthia Carrion; transcribed by Paola Garcia



HEALTH & ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE MINUTES - November 5, 2009

MEMBERS PRESENT: Steve Simon, Isaiah Bing, Ernest Kach, Helen Morik, Edgard Nau, Andria Reyes, Beatrice Hall (Public
Member). ABSENT: Audrey Perez.

GUESTS: Melissa Gable and Raquel Retif, State Senator Eric Schneiderman'’s office; Karen Cummings, NY Organ Donor
Network.

1. Presentation on the “Hit and Run Doctors” Bill - Melissa Gable, Counsel, State Senate Codes Committee, chaired by
State Senator Eric Schneiderman, spoke as follows in support of the legislation (S.5183/A.9101) that has been introduced by
the Senator and Assembly Member Hakeem Jeffries (D-Brooklyn):

» Recent articles in the press have exposed gross misconduct by physicians whose records should have prevented them
from practicing medicine in the first place.
e  Senator Schneiderman believes that patients have the right to information concerning their own welfare, and the high
rate of medical errors by health care providers with long histories of gross negligence is unconscionable.
e Under current law, hospitals are only required to report an “adverse incident” to the State Department of Health and not
directly to the patient.

New York State's current lack of a systematic and accessible approach to reporting and disclosing medical errors by

health care professionals is inexcusable.

The purpose of the bill is to ensure that patients or their representatives are notified immediately of any medical

incidents that could adversely impact their health.

The definition of “hospital” in the bill includes other facilities where health care services are provided, including doctors’

offices, dental clinics and public health centers.

e The bill also includes a provision protecting any employee or physician from any retaliatory action by the employer

because he or she discloses or threatens to disclose information regarding an adverse incident.

H. Morik: this is a very complicated issue, not an appropriate subject for a resolution by the committee and should be

considered along with medical malpractice insurance reform bills by the State Legislature; patients don't necessarily know

how to absorb information about adverse incidents.

S. Simon: no resolution has been prepared for today's meeting; we're just discussing the issue at this point, but | believe this

would be an appropriate topic for a resolution in the future.

E. Nau: as a doctor [podiatrist], | believe you can explain to patients what has happened to them and what it means.

M. Gable: we're in active dialogue with physicians around the state, including from NYPH-Columbia, on this issue. There's a

whole other debate on the medical malpractice issue. Sen. Schneiderman recognizes it's a much broader issue. The point of

this bill is that having more information is better than having less.

H. Morik offered to bring someone to discuss the physicians’ side of the issue to the committee’s next meeting.

S. Simon accepted her offer and invited M. Gable to return at that time to continue this discussion.

D. Kach: disclosure is a good thing, not necessarily limited to malpractice issues.

E. Nau: the advice given to doctors at malpractice conferences | attend is that you should disclose.

L ]

2. “Sign Up — Save Lives” Community Outreach Campaign - Karen Cummings, Public and Professional Education
Specialist, NY Organ Donor Network, urged local residents to sign up for the NY State Registry for organ and tissue donors.
A special effort is being made in this community, where posters are being placed at subway stations along Broadway for the
firsttime. The Network serves 13 million people in the NY metro area. More than 100,000 people are waiting for life-saving
transplants nationwide, 10,000 in NY State and 2,000 in Manhattan. 18 people die every day waiting for a transplant. The
greatest need is for kidney donations; recipients usually wait 5-7 years. People can sign up to be a donor when they renew
their driver's licenses, but only 10% have done so. You have to be on a respirator as your organs are being kept alive in
order to be a potential donor. Of the 56,000 people who died in 2008 in the NY Metro area, only 650 were eligible organ
donors because of the manner in which they died, and only half of the families agreed to the donation. Other states have a
higher percentage of donors. California has more than 50%. If you decide to become a donor, you should tell your family.

H. Morik: NY-Preshyterian Hospital does more transplants than any other hospital in NYC — kidney, liver, lung and heart.
Even if you sign up, only a small number actually donate organs.

3. Update on New York-Presbhyterian Hospital - Helen Morik, Vice President, Government & Community Affairs,
reported as follows:
o State budget cuts — Governor Paterson has proposed 10% across-the-board cuts, except for education (4%). The State
Legislature meets on 11/16. The Senate said it won't accept Governor's proposals. The hospital industry points out



that Medicaid cuts are counterproductive since the state loses the federal matching funds — why give back $tothe
federal government? NYPH has already been cut $25-28M this fiscal year and is better able to absorb thecuts than
smaller hospitals.

o NYPH has initiated a major “Go Green” effort and has formed a Sustainability Council. Recycled products are being
used for cleaning purposes. Recycling has been improved overall. A co-generator has been developed for East Side
campus. NYPH received an award from federal government for energy conservation. The new Heart Center will be a
“totally green" building. Greenmarket will be open on Fort Washington Ave. between W. 168" - 169" Streets this month
and December.

e She will ask Emilio Carrillo, VP for Community Health Development, to brief committee in January on major new
initiative to improve health of the community focusing on obesity, diabetes and heart failure. It will include community
physicians. The ultimate goal: everyone should have a primary care doctor.

4. Old Business — The Borough President is organizing opposition to hydraulic drilling in the watershed. A rally is being held
on 11/10 outside Stuyvesant H.S. prior to a hearing being held by the NY State Department of Environmental Conservation.

5. New Business — E. Nau brought to the committee’s attention an investigative article from the Huffingtonpost.com website,
“Government Orders Columbia to Tell Patients ‘True Nature' of Drug Study.” A clinical drug trial for an intravenous surgical
fluid conducted between December 1999 and February 2001 on patients undergoing open-heart surgery at the hospital
apparently was not handled properly and most importantly the patients apparently were not informed of the possible risk of
serious bleeding from participating in this trial. “At least two patients in the study died shortly after receiving the fluid and
more than two dozen others required transfusions, according to documents submitted to the federal government by the
hospital and obtained by the Huffington Post Investigative Fund.” The article also said that some of the 215 people in this
study were “Spanish-speaking patients who lived in low-income neighborhoods near the hospital and were admitted through
the emergency room, according to people who worked at the hospital at the time." A federal agency concluded that “at least
some of the subjects appear to have suffered harms that were a function of the design and procedures of the study.”

H. Morik: Columbia (not NYPH) is dealing with this matter. She will get more info and report back to committee at next
meeting.

E. Nau: serves on Institutional Review Board (IRB) at Columbia's main campus for sociology and psychology studies. Most
IRB members see general synopsis of cases before approving clinical trials. The federal government could decide to
penalize Columbia by cutting all research grants.

A. Reyes: as an IRB specialist at NYPH Comnell Weill, almost always had to ask them to change consent forms to make
them more understandable to patients. The problem here is that there was an investigator who didn't disclose and an IRB
that didn't fully investigate.

It was agreed that the committee would continue to discuss this matter at the next meeting.

6. Mail was reviewed.

7. Next Meeting - It was agreed that the date of the next scheduled meeting (December 3) would be changed because of the
Borough President's reception for Community Board members at the American Museum of Natural History that night. Dec.
14 was tentatively selected as the new date (later changed to Dec. 7).

8. The meeting was adjourned at 8:38 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Steve Simon




Economic Development Committee - Minutes
November 9, 2009

EDC Members Present: Tony Lopez; Melanie Hidalgo; Rolando Cespedes; Nicole Foster

EDC Members Excused: Edith Prentiss; Leonardo Blackman

EDC Members Absent: Ruddy Santana

CB12 Members Present:

Staff Member Present: Paola Garcia, Community Service Aide

Public: Iris Pichardo, El Monte Restaurant; Percio Gomez, Malecon Restaurant; Stephen Palafox,

Taqueria Santa Clara; Teresa Cuevas de Gutierrez, JBD Billiards Inc; Rafael Escano, NYC
Comptroller; Captain Navarro, NYPD

The committee chair Tony Lopez called the meeting to order at 7:13pm with introductions and opening remarks.
RENEWALS SLA APPLICATIONS: On-Premises Liquor License:

1. 2148 Tomas Restaurant Corporation - 2148 Amsterdam Avenue, (W.167t & W. 166t St.)
Not Present. 331 Pct issued summons & confiscated their speakers; noise complaints; Police Does not recommend
renewal (Across the street from El Monte Restaurant)

EDC 0-3-1; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 0-1-6 (expires 10/31/11)

2. Locksmith Wine Bar - 4463 Broadway, (bet. Fairview & Bennett Aves.) renewed 04/30/11
Owner- Oscar, looking to serve food and finger goods; in the process of getting their license from the DOH (Rafeal Escano
agrees) 34th Pct has no objections

EDC 4-0-0; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 6-1-0 (expires 04/30/11)

3. JBD Billiards Inc — 174 Audubon Avenue, (173-174 Sts.)
Teresa Gutierrez (representative) JBD has been there 4 years. She stated they never had any problems, Although they
don't serve food, DoH issued tickets about 2-3 week ago and they've taken steps to rectify the problem. They have 3 pool
tables and a 3 stool bar, the occupancy is 60 people They have a jukebox. Inside the music is not that loud, but the block
itself noisy. They have called the police about noise outside but by the time the police arrive the noise is gone. They have
5 security cameras and a bouncer (4 PM - 4 AM). Not wheelchair accessible 331 Pct oppose based on 311 complaints
and nuisance abatements in the past

EDC 0-3-1; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 6-0-1 (can't find on SLA web site)

Restaurant Wine License:

4. El Monte Restaurant Corp. — 2153 Amsterdam Avenue, (at corner of W. 167t St.)
Iris Pichardo (representative) it was purchased it from previous owners 3 yrs ago. Weekdays- it is open until 11-12 PM &
Weekends until 4 AM. They serve Dominican food. It has 6 tables; but no bar. No cameras. 7 employees. No live music.
There is only a jukebox, It is located in a residential building and is soundproofed. There is a small step at the entrance.
The 331 Pct- had no objections if the noise complaints do not increase (there were only a few complaints)

EDC 4-0-0; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 7-0-0 (expires 11/30/09)

Economic Development Committee Page 1



Economic Development Committee - Minutes
November 9, 2009

5. Café 440 Inc._— 4199 Broadway, (bet. W. 178" & W. 177t St.)

Not Present 331 Pct- no objections as long as they correct the noise complaints; suggest that they contact the Community
Affairs officer

EDC 2-0-2; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 0-0-7 (expires 11/30/11)

6. Taqueria Santa Clara Food Corp. — 1336 St. Nicholas Avenue, (177-176 Sts.)
Representative Steven Palafox (his father, Pedro Palacox is the owner). They have had a RW license for approximately 12
years. It is a Mexican restaurant with about 18 tables (2 and 4 seats) and 7 stools at a counter. They offer takeout and
delivery Open: 8 AM- 4 AM everyday. They have 4 security cameras. Bathrooms downstairs; not wheelchair accessible
331 Pct - no issues reported

EDC 4-0-0; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 7-0-0 expires 11/30/10

7. La Rueda Restaurant Inc. dba Tu Sabor Latino Restaurant — 3862-3864 Broadway(bet. W. 162nd & W. 161st St.)
Not present 331 Pct- had no objections,.
EDC 4-0-0; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 4-0-3 expires 05/31/10

8 El Malecon Restaurant — 4141 Broadway, (175-176 Sts)
Persio Gomez (representative) It has been in existence 23 yrs. Hours 7 AM-1:30 AM Mon Fri, & 2 AM on weekends.
Formerly it was open 24 hours but they had problems with customers who came from other establishments and causing
problems. They have 40 employees, Tony- has eaten there. He has not noticed any problems and the food is good, Fully
wheel chair accessible, It has 16 security cameras, 33" Pct - no objections

EDC 4-0-0; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 7-0-0 expires AW 12/31/10 & EB 12/31/11

9. 1342 St. Nicholas Avenue Restaurant Corp. — 1342 St. Nicholas Avenue, (176-177 Sts.)
Not Present, 33t Pct has no objections (Have Paola confirm that they are closed)
EDC 4-0-0; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 1-0-6 (expires 11/30/09)

10. Galicia 1506 Restaurant Corporation - 1506 St. Nicholas Avenue, (185 -186 St.)

Not Present 34th Pct no objections
EDC 3-0-1; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 2-0-5 expired 03/22/07 inactive)

Dept of Consumer Affairs:- side walk café

11. Broadway & 16t LC dba Dallas BBQ — 3956 Broadway, (165-166 Sts.)
Not Present 331 Pct - no objections.
EDC 4-0-0; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 5-0-2

NEW SLA APPLICATIONS: On-Premises Liguor License:

12. Cana Y Café Inc - 565 W. 207t Street, (Sherman - Vermilyea Ave.)
Chelo Ramirez (representative) he worked in the previous establishment (Caridad Cafe 207 Inc) about 20 years ago and
has been employed in the food industry his entire carreer.. A few months ago they renewed Caridad's liquor license. They
are rehabbing the entire space to make it more upscale. They intend to serve Modern Dominican (French influence)
cuisine but have not yet developed their menu bit will be similar to Hispaniola.) The will have 98 seats; about 20 tables, the
counter will have 4-6 stools. There will be a bar with a TV. They will employ approximately 20 people and have 20 security
cameras but no bouncers. It is 2,200 square feet. Parking available- valet parking (company- Rush). It is wheelchair
accessible. The hours will be 10 AM to 2 AM (weekends); and until midnight on weekdays. Note- Need to send layout of
restaurant and a draft menu: Need to have walk through with the 34t Pct before general body meeting The Pct reserving
recommendation until they are able to do a walk through of the premises. If these 3 conditions arte not met by the General
meeting the reso is withdrawn & they will return to the committee

EDC 4-0-0; BRD 0-0-0; PUB 6-0-0 (Caridad Cafe 207 Inc expires on 07/31/11)
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“Joint Land Use Committee and Park & Cultural Affairs Committee Meeting - Minutes

Committee Members Present
Wayne Benjamin, Chair, LU
Tamara Rivera

James Berlin

Richard Allman

Isaiah Bing

Elizabeth Lorris Ritter, Chair, Parks
Emilia Cardona

Zead Ramadan

Ernest David Kach

George Preston Nelson

Cynthia Carrion

Rabbi Joseph Kalinsky

George Fernanadez

Joe Wojak

Staff: Deborah Blow

Guests: Matt Sloane (Fellowship Program) MBPO, Lisa Switkin, Mee Yeun Yoon (James Corner Field
Operations), Dan Held-CU, Joe Mannino-CU, Sandra Harris-CUMC, Jason Luther Minter-Indian Road Cafg,
PA Supv. Richardson-Project Renewal, S.von Hoerl-Citizen, Mark Griffen, Jeff Dugan, Jessica Rivera-MAS
Citi Youth Coach, Nicole Lugo-Citi Youth Intern, Susan Ryan-Park Terrace East, Yekaterina Gluzberg-
Partnership for Parks, Andrew Engelbard-Friends of Ft. Washington Parks, Pat Courtney, Jacqueline Merrill,
Tracy Eberhart, Gail Addiss, Libby Howland, Beverly Solow, Raphael Escano-NYC Comptroller, Jennifer
Hoppa-NYC Parks & Rec., Victor Body-Lawson-Architect, Yoonie Cho-SOBRO, Lourdes Zapata-SOBRO,

November 4, 2009

Committee Members Absent Board Members
Dora Maria Abreu
Anita Barberis, Asst. Chair

Ninoska Uribe
Jasmine Moy

Public Member Absent
Vivian Ducat (Land Use)

Dan Bader-Manhattan Times, Araina Sepulveda-NYCHA, Edwin Marshall-DCP/Manhattan

The joint meeting of the Land Use Committee (“Land Use” or “LU”) and the Parks & Cultural
Affairs Committee (“Parks™) was called to order at 7:05 PM.

Land Use Chair Wayne Benjamin provided a brief overview of the reason for the joint committee
meeting, noting the separate presentations made by Columbia University (“CU”) to Land Use and
Parks concerning the Baker Field project has generated questions concerning the complete scope of
work for the project and matters of zoning compliance related to the project. It was therefore decided
that a joint committee meeting would help facilitate a more complete understanding of the project.
Parks Chair Elizabeth Lorris Ritter gave an overview of the Baker Field project as it currently is
understood and noted that the objective of the joint meeting is to begin an ongoing dialogue with CU
concerning the project. Mr. Benjamin noted that matters pertaining to compliance with waterfront
zoning regulations in particular need to be thoroughly discussed.

Ms. Lorris Ritter announced that at its October 2009 General Meeting Community Board 12-
Manhattan passed a resolution in support of a greenmarket to be located on the west side of Fort
Washington Avenue between 168" and 169™ Streets, and that, the market may be operational, at least
in a limited capacity, as early as next week.

Sandra Harris of CU began the presentation on the Baker Field project noting the prior presentations
made to Land Use, Parks and with community stakeholders. She then introduced Dan Held of CU’s
Facilities department, who continued the presentation. Mr. Held introduced Joe Mannino who in turn



introduced other CU staff present including. Mr. Held began the presentation by stating that CU does
not have a master plan for its Baker Field campus other than constructing a new five-story,
approximately 48,000 square foot building at West 218" Street and Broadway. The proposed park
project, which is adjacent to Inwood Hill Park, covers approximately one acre and is intended to
restore the waterfront marsh. It was noted that Inwood Hill Park and the waterfront marsh are home
to a variety of plant life and that the waterfront encompasses both fresh water and salt water marsh.
The presentation included images of the proposed park project when complete; these images were
also presented to Land Use at its September 2009 meeting. Examples of other eco-focused projects
were included in the presentation including a 2001 project at the Bronx River Cement Plant at which
a bio-degradable mat was used over existing paving as the planting medium. Mr. Held stated that CU
is looking for community involvement in the implementation of the park project and that the park
project estimated to be completed within two years.

Mr. Benjamin asked for more detail on the proposed new building and also noted that the site plan /
site photos used in the presentation do not show the entire Barker Field campus, in particular that area
where new construction is proposed. Mr. Mannino indicated that the new building project is still in
design and that more / more complete information would be available at subsequent presentations.
Mr. Benjamin reiterated the importance of subsequent presentations including a complete site plan
and, at the very least, an initial or conceptual indication of the footprint of the proposed new building.

Ms. Lorris Ritter asked what CU hoped to achieve programmatically, et al with the new building. It
was noted that the current buildings at Baker Field have insufficient space to accommodate the
current athletic programs. No new populations or programs are intended to be served by the new
facility; it is an enhancement to existing facilities to address over-crowding.

Board Member Zead Ramadan asked for clarification on site ownership issues, i.e., which parts of the
waterfront at Barkerfield are actually property owned by the City of New York. It was indicated that
certain parts of the Baker Field waterfront are indeed city-owned. The matter is under review.

Legal Counsel for CU explained that the construction of the new Baker Field facility is not subject to
a ULRUP process in order to consider the waterfront zoning compliance issues but rather to an
Authorization. Edwin Marshall of the Department of City Planning clarified the difference between
ULURP and an Authorization noting that the two processes are similar but that a ULURP goes to the
community board first and then to the borough president’s offices whereas an Authorization goes to
both simultaneously.

A member of the public asked if the proposed park is a substitute for public access on private
property that normally would be required to comply with waterfront zoning requirements. CU
representatives responded advising that compliance with waterfront zoning would typically require a
waterfront walk or esplanade but that an esplanade was not financially feasible or ecologically sound
given the delicate nature of the waterfront ecosystem.

A member of the public asked if an environmental review is required. Mr. Marshall responded that an
environmental review is required, the extent of the review required for this project has not yet been
determined.

CU was asked to consider funding additional PEP officers to enhance security in Inwood Hill Park, to
construct a public school instead of the proposed athletic facilities, to permit local schools to use the
Baker Field facilities as they too are over-crowded and lack adequate facilities and to allow some
public use of meeting space in the new facility such as is currently permitted at Christie Field House.
The request to build a public school was not entertained. CU’s representatives did not commit to



8.

funding PEP offices but indicated that CU was discussing security and other matters with NYC
Department of Parks. It was indicated that the request for public use of and access to the Baker Field
facilities would be considered.

Some of the other questions raised and matters discussed include dredging of the tidal basin, the floor
to ceiling heights of the new facility, the impact of the new facility on sunlight at the corner of West
218" Street and Broadway, parking, maintenance of the proposed waterfront park and the hours of
operation of the proposed waterfront park. After further discussion CU was invited to repeat its

presentation at a location closer to the project site and to engage in continued dialogue and meetings
with CB12-M.

The Parks meeting adjourned subsequent to the conclusion of CU’s presentation on Baker Field (with
the Yankees leading the Phillies 4-to-1).

SOBRO made a presentation to Land Use concerning a proposed development project at 1769 Fort
George Hill for which zoning variances from the Board of Standards and Appeals will be required.
Yoonie Cho of SOBRO began the discussion noting that tonight’s presentation is a follow up to the
presentation SOBRO made a June 2009 Land Use Meeting. The site of proposed project is located
adjacent to the #1 train Dyckman station and is approximately 20,300 square feet in size. It was noted
that SOBRO acquired the site from Centro Evangelistico about two years ago, which is to say that the
site is no longer owned by a local faith-based institution. The proposed project is a 14-story, 183,000
square foot building consisting of 165,000 square feet of residential space (138 units), a 400-seat,
approximately 17,000 square foot church (for the former owner of the site) and parking. As-of-right
under current zoning the site can accommodate a building of up to roughly 81,000 square feet
(approx. 81 units). Victor Body-Lawson, the project architect, continued the presentation and shared
with LU images of the site, a bulk diagram of the proposed project in the context of existing nearby
buildings and shadow studies to illustrate the impact of the proposed project. Mr. Body-Lawson
outlined the site constraints, noted that there are tall (18 to 20 story) buildings nearby on Fort George
Hill and Hillside Avenue as well as at the Dyckman Houses. LU concurred that the site poses
interesting design challenges but expressed concern that the proposed building is more than twice the
size of what is permitted as-of-right, that it will create a long wall of building that blocks light in the
vicinity of the Dyckman Street Station and that the bulk zoning variance requested in the BSA
application does not represent the minimum relief necessary to allow a financially feasible project to
be constructed. LU requested further documentation to show an as-of-right development scenario,
existing shadow studies to compare with the shadow studies for the proposed project and for a scaled
down development proposal.

Matthew Sloane, the new planning intern provided to CB12-M through the Manhattan Borough
President’s Office, provided LU with an update on his work plan for the year. Matthew noted that in
the process of drafting his work plan he met with Anthony Borelli of the MBPO, Edwin Marshall of
the Department of City Planning and Mr. Benjamin. The work plan calls for refinement of the Soft
Site Analysis, with focus on recommendations for rezoning some of the C8 zoning districts, and
further research on proposed historic districts, including expansion of the recently designated
Audubon Park Historic District to include the adjoining areas that LU recommended the Landmarks
Preservation Commission include in the district earlier this year. The work plan will be discussed in
more detail at the December Land Use meeting.

The Land Use meeting adjourned at t 9:35 PM.

Respectfully submitted by Wayne A. Benjamin



Traffic & Transportation Committee Minutes
November 2, 2009

Committee Members Present Committee Members Excused
Mark Levine Edith Prentiss

Anita Barberis

Rita McKee

Rabbi Joseph Kalinski C.B. 12 Members Present :
Joe Wojak

Committee Members Absent

James Berlin

George Nelson Preston

Staffer: Deborah Blow

Guests: Audry Owens, Maxine Huff, Danielle James, Sandra Lessington, Crystal Felix, Christina Guzman,
Rosa Elba Perez, Juan Perez, Viola Kelly, Sonya Posey, Dorothy Easter, Harris Moon, Luke Difon, Corrie Rice,
Rev. James Wyons, Rev. Barbara Tilly, Rev. Ida Harris, Rev. Zella Huffman, V. Fabian, Victoria F., Lilly
Braxton, Rev. Katherine Yates, Charles Rice, Belkis Castro, Carmen Guerrero, Maximo Guzman, Bishop
Shirley, Esmeralda Ortiz, Mira Hernandez, Salvador Reyes, Esmery Taveras, Carlos Viera, Carmen Lacen,
Veola Waldon, Collette Rhymer, Bernardo Santana.

Chair Mark Levine opened the meeting at 7:15 pm.

Due to the large representation of Rev. lke’s following, the proposed co-naming was moved to the
first item on the agenda. A power point presentation by a niece of Rev lke gave us historical
background for the request to co-name 175-176 Sts and Broadway “Rev |ke Square.” Rita McKee
drafted and read a resolution supporting the request and the vote was:

T&T=4-0-0, CB12 Board member= 1-0-0, Public 60-0-5

Frank Hess presented H. Farrell's request to make 157" St. between Broadway & Edward Morgan
Place be returned to three functioning lanes, allowing right turn only in the extreme right lane, the
middle lane would head westbound on 157" St. and the left lane would turn left onto Edward
Morgan Place heading south to avoid the congestion of traffic that hangs out on Broadway deterring
southbound traffic on Broadway. Also, that 157" St. be made one way heading west. Committee
discussed it and suggested that potentially changing the timing of lights would assist avoiding
congestion. Committee also requested photos and maps of area to be able to visualize the site.

Traffic patterns on Audubon Terrace (157-158 Riverside Dr.) need to be studied to make the streets
safer for pedestrians and cyclists and reduce speeding. Suggestions noted by a resident and left
with the Committee to review. This area should be studied by DOT.

Marcus Book, MTA was in attendance to give us updates on pending issues.

181%! (Historical station) & 168" _#1 train-- Consultant presently doing testing to determine if 181
station arch (built in 1906) is in satisfactory condition to enable MTA to begin repairs. It will take
about one year to complete (2ndQ of 2010) and will be done in conjunction with the Dyckman rehab
and the canopy replacements.

157" St. #1 train station — Structural inspectors went out to examine the corrosion as noted in
photographs supplied by W. Benjamin. There is serious corrosion on the supports which will be
repaired during weekends and forecasted to be complete by the spring of 2010.




Queried the congestion caused by the new B-12 Select articulated busses that park on Isham St.,
which MTA claims they researched thoroughly before allowing it to take effect.

Searching for the resolution concerning the abuses of TLC service at 187" St.

Ben Belk(?) member of the PTA of second K-8 school with 450 kids located at 219 St.& Broadway
requesting a crossing guard for their school, newer signage and street markings for safe crossings,
as there are now two schools in the area with almost 1,000 kids. With Columbia commencing
construction on 218 St, the north sidewalk will be closed to pedestrian traffic, which further
compounds the safety of children.

Brad Conover requesting protected bike lanes on Broadway.

Josh Orzeck, DOT community liaison, announced he will present Safe Streets for Seniors at our
next meeting.

Meeting adjourned at 9pm
Minutes respectfully submitted by: Anita Barberis



Public Safety Committee Meeting Minutes
November 4, 2009

Committee Member Committee Absentees Board Members Attending
Emilia Cardona, Chair Ninoska Uribe

Andria Reyes Julissa Gomez

George Cruz

Rev. Antonio Almonte

George Femandez

Staff: Deborah Blow, Community Coordinator

Guests: Joselinne Minaya-Manhattan DA's Office, PA Supv Samuel Richardson-Project Renewal, PO Triana (DV Unit), PO Robinson
Hewitt-33% Pct., Capt Navarro — NYPD 34t Pct., Capt. Ventrella-NYPD 331 Pt

Meeting convened at 7:10pm Emilia Cardona

Officer Triana domestic violence specialist present. Introduction by Toni on our plans for domestic violence
forum. »

We need help in publicizing this event. Mr. Algarian to provide refreshments for forum.

o #1 cover area serviced by 331 Pct. Nov. 17 7pm CB office

#2 workshop cover area serviced by 34t Pct. Weds Dec. 2 7pm Our Lady Queen of Martyrs (betwn
Sherman & Broadway)

Joselinne — Northern Manhattan Improvement Corporation

Nuevo Amanecer

Done @ Columbia University Medical Center

Safe Horizon

Ms. Cardona ask for a DV supervisor speaker

Translate flyer into Spanish need volunteer

Have George Espinal distribute flyers and the explorers group too
Andria contact chairs of Youth & Aging about elders abuse and Youth/Teen abuse
331 Stats

28 days up 22% crimes

82 crimes down 2% robberies and felony assaults

160 officers current, 6 new officers

Ytd 688 total, 432 involved domestic violence.

48% were serious crimes

32 were felony assaults — deaths

238 DV arrests

436 assault 3, physical kicks and punches —prevalent (23 - 25 year olds)
Assault 2 - weapon - felony

Assault 3 - physical assault

NY1 community calendar advertisement

O

O OO0 0000000000 O0OO0OO0OO0OO0OO0O0

34t Pct Officer Triana DV Officer, partner Officer Goetz
Capt. Navarro present



Laws changed Jan 1 09 so the #'s have changed people unmarried non cohabiting now can have
domestic violence classification in family court.

50 major index crimes this year up by 11%

340 last year

463 this year — because they are taking more reports in can service more people they do home visits
with high propensity list, Borough Commander is checking stats.

Andrea will have the Centro Civico Cultural Dominicano send out an email blast

O 0O 0 OO0

3925 all of Manhattan

2425 North Manhattan from 23- 34 Pct.

607 Felonies

Armory program supervisor, all ok nothing to report

Discussion of shooting at umbrella, stabbing @ casa del monfongo

Respectfully submitted by Andria Reyes, typed by D. Blow



HOUSING & HUMAN SERVICES - MINUTES
November 5, 2009

COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT COMMITTEE MEMBERS ABSENT BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Cheryl Pahaham, Chair Ruddy Santana

Glenda Swanson-Massa, Asst. Chair

Juan Alonzo

Nicole Foster

Melanie Hidaigo

Carole Mulligan

Pamela Palanque-North, CB 12 1st Vice Chair

Staff Member Present: Paola Garcia
Guests: Alfred Bolan, Carol Dunn, Anthony Parson, Roberto Perez, Phyllis Starner—Residents; Akiva Fried,
Hunter College student; Brenda Lynn Reyes, John Jay College student

Chairperson Cheryl Pahaham convened the meeting at 7:05 PM, with quorum. Nicole Foster took minutes.

Chair introduced committee members to residents and then provided an update on a visit to 562 Academy
Street, a building in disrepair with boarded-up windows and only intermittent heat and hot water for the past
three years. Residents have sought legal aid to assist them in ensuring that basic services are provided and
are attempting to get a 7-A administrator appointed in court. Nicole Foster met with domestic violence
advocates and would like to invite them to a committee meeting.

The committee and community residents then began a discussion of the proliferation of cell phone towers
on residential buildings, a district-wide problem east and west of Broadway. The purpose of the discussion
was to listen to the concerns of residents and to plan for possible committee action. The residents raised the
following issues: the roof on their 100-year old building probably could not sustain the additional weight of
tons of metal needed for the cell phone towers and their servers; why the Department of Buildings approved
this project was a mystery, the landlord was ignoring the potential health hazards posed by the cell phone
towers for the tenants; the radiation emissions in the apartment building and in the neighborhood were very
high, higher than levels deemed dangerous by the US Navy for marines working in submarines and ships;
and, when approached on the issue, local parent groups seemed resistant to the idea that radiation
emissions posed a health risk. In addition, the residents also noted that the federal government did not
seem to be regulating cell phone fowers and suggested that Article 704 of the Telecommunications Act
denied the three levels of govemment appropriate regulatory authority over cell phone emissions.
Committee Chair stated that based on her discussions with a federal attomey, the Federal Communications
Commission did regulate cell phone towers in New York City, but only under three conditions, which applied
to about 40 out of the thousands of cell phone towers in the whole city. Otherwise, according to the attomey,
cell phone towers were a matter of local government regulation and the only other time cell phone towers
fell under the FCC's jurisdiction would be when radiation levels exceeded a maximum amount specified in
federal statute. Committee members asked what the altemative would be to placing cell phone towers on
buildings, given the rising demand for wireless communications—where else could the cell fowers be
placed; whether the landlord brought in a structural engineer to assess the strength of the apartment
building’s roof; how did the landlord obtain initial permission to place cell phone towers on the roof; what
remedies were the residents seeking in particular. The committee agreed that the District manager would be
asked to contact Department of Buildings, Department of Environmental Protection, and Department of
Health and Mental Hygiene to inspect the roof of the apartment building, an interior apartment with a ceiling
damaged as a resuit of the installation, and the radiation emissions. Committee members agreed to attend
these inspections with the District Manager. In addition, the committee discussed the possibility of an
informational community forum on this issue and agreed to reach out to other community boards fo see



whether this was an issue in their districts. The committee also agreed to follow-up with Carolyn Maloney's
and Gentile's offices to get advice on organizing a forum and on how to help residents address this issue.

The committee then began a discussion of the committee’s activities and goals for 2009-2010. It was agreed
that Juan Alonzo would plan a forum on community courts beginning with bringing an expert to talk to the
committee about the role and benefits of community courts in Community District 12, and then organizing
the forum after that meeting. This would be scheduled for the December 10 committee meeting. Nicole
Foster would chair and plan a meeting on domestic violence for the January 2010 committee meeting.
Melanie Hidalgo suggested that the committee engage all board committees in hosting a community forum
to ascertain community needs, priorities and preferences, which would inform the work of the whole board. [t
was agreed that this was an essential goal and could be held possibly in the spring or summer of 2010, if
other committees supported this effort.

The meeting adjouned at 9:15 PM.

Minutes submitted by Cheryl Pahaham, 11/16/09




Committee for the Concerns for Aging
November 10, 2009

Committee Members Present

Gloria Vanterpool, Edgard Nau, Glenda Swanson-Massa, Rev. Almonte
Guests: Norma De Candido, Ethel Linder Stoll, Verna Arthur-DFTA, Richard
Burbridge

Meeting opened at 10: 46am by Chairperson, G. Vanterpool
Ms. Vanterpool extended a hardy welcome to the group.

Budget
Committee members reported their contact with Senior Center Directors requesting

their submission listings for 2010 Budget Priorities for Capital and Expenses.
Request were received from Nagle Y., Star and Isabella Geriatric.

Housing Committee
Member reported community residents were requesting support from committee
regarding installation of cell phone roof antennas on the roofs of private buildings
with landlord's approval. Serious concerns as to whether it will affect the health of
community residents particularly children. This will be further explored by the H.
Committee
= Dept. for Aging/V. Arthur reviewed some of the 59 initiatives planned by the
Dept. to begin in the Spring. Among those mentioned :
= Shopping
= Use of school buses by senior citizens during the day to superstores etc. for
personal purchases
= Transportation
= |mprove efficiency of Access A Ride by distributing individual vouchers for
uses with community taxis services

Speaker - Richard Burbridge

presented and distributed information concerning single-payer national insurance
program that assures_access to high -quality, comprehensive health care for all.
Encourage all to read the info and share our opinion with our Congressional
Representatives




|t was furthered suggested that the chairperson speak by phone, with all center
directors inviting them to take a stronger role in attending our committee meetings.
Follow-up with a letter confirming contact and stating the next meeting and agenda.
Encourage them to send an advisory council member.

Meeting ended @ 11:25am

Next meeting - December 8

Tentative agenda  Post Office service in our community
Computer Training At Home for Seniors



COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT
George Espinal, Chair

Jackie Rowe Adams

Leonardo Blackman

Maria Luna

Cynthia Carrion

Juan Alonzo

Audrey Perez

Staff Member Present: N/A

Guests:

YOUTH AND EDUCATION COMMITTEE MEETING
Monday November 2, 2009

COMMITTEE MEMBERS ABSENT
Martin Collins (Excused)
Albania Jimenez
Carole Mulligan, Asst. Chair

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

George Espinal, Chair of the Youth & Education Committee, called the meeting to order at 7:10pm. Mr. Espinal kindly
reminded everyone to please sign in the guest sign in sheet and for committee members to sign as well to obtain quorum.
Quorum was achieved at the start of the meeting.

Washington Heights Academy (PS 366 - 06M366)- Principal Crystal Felix

First item on the agenda is the presentation by the Principal of Washington Heights Academy about the progress and
performance of the school in relation to the recent report card grade released by the New York City Department of Education
hereinafter referred to as the DOE. Mr. Espinal explained the school; Washington Heights Academy received an F grade as a
progress report grade from the DOE. Mr. Espinal distributed the school's progress report and pointed out to the three criteria’s
the DOE uses to grade a school. School Environment, Student Performance and Student Progress are what comprise the
overall F grade received by Washington Heights Academy. The School received a B grade for school environment which
comprises 15% of the overall score, received a C grade for student performance which comprises 25% of the overall score
and an F grade in student progress which comprises 60% of the overall grade. In addition, to the letter grades the State
Accountability Status for the school in 2008-2009 is in Good Standing. The status of Good Standing is determined by the New
York State Department of Education under the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB). Mr. Espinal disturbed the Quality Review
Report for Washington Heights Academy. Superintendent Martha Madera assesses the quality review report and is broken up
into three parts; the school context, overview and main findings. Mr. Espinal completed his brief synopsis of the current
situation of the school and yielded the floor to the Principal of the schoal.

Ms. Felix thanked Mr. Espinal for the infroduction and for updating the Committee on the recent Progress Report grade
released by the DOE. Ms. Felix mentioned the Washington Heights Academy is an elementary school K-5 in its second year of
implementation with an enroliment of 136 students. The school population is comprised of 73% Hispanic, 21% White, 1%
Black and 5% Asian students. The student body population is comprised of 26% English Language Leamers (ELL) and 8%
special education students. The average attendance rate for the school is 95% according to the DOE's progress report. In the
Quality Review Report the school's overall evaluation is proficient with four areas that require improvement. The areas
identified by the report are the following:
o Develop further teachers' use of differentiated instruction across all grades to consistently meet the needs of all
students including the higher and lower achievers.
e Enhance curriculum approaches to focus more precisely on the leaming outcomes of subgroups of students,
particularly English language learners (ELL).
e Adapt or design tools to enable the entire school to organize the wide range of collected data to refine tracking of
students’ progress to inform instruction.
e Further refine procedures to set interim- and long-term measurable learning goals with individual students in all core
subjects to build on what they know and can do, and to identify next steps.

Ms. Felix said in response to the two bullet points of improvement; the school community has mobilized to ensure the
necessary changes and to support the school. The school has high performing students who perform extremely well in their 1st
year and as a result they couldn't outperform themselves in the 2nd year, which resulted in the F grade in the progress report.
The school has partnered with the Network equipped with five staff developers in which they customized the school's schedule
to meet with the professional learning team. Meetings are taking place twice a week with teachers discussing how to enrich
the instruction, review data collection by the school and DOE to continue to move the students to progress. The school is
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currently taking several steps to customize the curriculum to fit the needs of the children and the use of differentiated
instruction. Staff developers are utilized during the meetings to review instruction with teachers to ensure the instruction is
engaging and relevant to student work.

Ms. Felix mentioned she is a graduate of the New York City Leadership Academy with a discipline in data. She has
coordinated with the institution to bring in a data analyst expert to train the staff and her as to what are they looking at and
what the numbers reflect. The progress report only captures only a small population of the students currently enrolled at
Washington Heights Academy. In last year's progress report the 34 grade students performed at 100% in levels 3 and 4. The
principal divulged into how she and her staff at the school will be utilizing the data analyst to review data, how to look at it
through another perspective and how to best utilize the data provided by the school and DOE. The data review will assist the
school on how to come up with best strategies for enrichment.

The school has become a Title | school this calendar year, which means the Title | plan from 2008, is put into effect this year.
The principal is using the Title | funds to hire an additional English as a Second Language (ESL) teacher to bring the school to
a total of two ESL teachers and reduce the student/teacher ratio. In addition, the school is implementing an after-school
program targeting the 4% and 5t grade class to assist them in making strides in their performance and to meet state
standards. The after-school program also will assist parents who work late or later in the afternoon to ensure their children are
receiving the help they need. The school also has many parent-led initiatives in the school and a tremendous amount of
support from the parents. In the principal's closing remarks she stated the F grade has motivated and pushed the school to
continue to serve the students and strive for excellence.

Committee member Jackie Rowe Adams raised a question about has the students in the school received any assessment.
The Principal responded with a positive notion that the school does in-house assessments, which assesses the students
reading levels every five to six weeks. Assessments are done in several areas; Unit assessments, Unit Test, Mock
Assessment in Social Studies and assessments in every content area. The school is currently waiting for a predicted
assessment report prepared by the DOE. The assessment will reveal where the student achievement gap is and how the staff
can prepare by using the data.

Ms Felix explained to the committee how the progress report works and how the DOE makes comparisons with an individual
student. For example: if student Jane Doe in her 34 grade ELA exam received a 3.1, she would have to show a one year
progress of 3.2 or higher in order to fulfill the DOE’s requirements of progress. If Jane Doe received a 3.0 in her 4% grade ELA
examination she has not shown progress according to the DOE's rubric of progress from her previous score in the 31 grade.
She also mentioned if all the students received a 99% on their ELA examination and the student do not show a year of
progress the following year the progress report will indicate an F for the entire school. The school is currently focusing all of its
attention to ensure all its students meet and exceed their educational needs.

Mr. Espinal asked Ms. Felix said school has not applied before the DOE for the grade configuration or received a letter from
DOE granting the school a K-8 status. She Felix explained the school has not applied because you need permission from the
DOE to apply for a grade reconfiguration. When applying you must write a letter of intent to DOE and expressing the needs of
the school and desires to expand. DOE then reviews the letter of intent and focuses on three criteria's to grant the grade
reconfiguration. The DOE’s criteria are the following:

e The Need For Seats
e  Progress Report Status
e  Meet The Needs of the Community

Councilmember Robert Jackson representative Sarah Morgridge stated several years ago the School Construction Authority
(SCA), held a hearing in conjunction with Community Board 12, Manhattan to solicit feedback from the community about the
proposed construction of the 202 Sherman Avenue site as the new home for the Washington Heights Academy. At this time
there was no rubric or criteria set for the school in order to obtain the space. In that effect, Councilmember Robert Jackson as
Chair of the Education Committee for the New York City Council, held a hearing on October 30, 2009 about progress report's
and are they sufficient comprehensive measurements of our schools.

Committee member Maria Luna questioned whether Community Board 12, Manhattan passed a resolution in the past in
support of this school. Committee Chair Espinal responded with a positive response and pointed out to a resolution passed by
the Community Board on March 27, 2007 supporting a permanent site for Washington Heights Academy.

Ms. Morgridge recommends the school to begin tracking their students after graduation. Discussion around middle school
seats initiated by the school parents present at the meeting. City College Academy of the Arts (CCAA) is a middle school in
school district 6 and is operating at overcapacity. The students in CCAA are zoned students and not from other districts.

Mr Espinal asked the committee to carefully review Washington Heights Academy's progress report and the peer horizon

index while PTA co-president's Grecia and Cristina submit testimony to the committee. Grecia thanked the committee for the
opportunity and discussed their experience and their child’s learning experience at the school. Grecia said she was “heart-
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broken” and “disappointed" to hear the school received an F. She conducted some researched and discovered the following
statistics from the New York City Department of Education's website, PS.366-Washington Heights Academy ranks the 4% best
scores in ELA state-wide exam in district 6 elementary schools. The school ranks the 7t best scores in Math state-wide exam
in district 6. She stated as a parent she is perplexed as to why her school received a failing grade and she continued to
research further into the matter. Grecia stated how accurate is the report and she went on further saying how different is
progress and performance

Committee reviewed proposed resolution and made amendments to be it resolved and be it further resolved clause.
Committee discussed resolution and ensured the parents and others present at the meeting, the committee has considered
the resolution based on the testimony from parents and most importantly the principal. The school team has successfully
outlined a plan that satisfies the request made in the Quality Review Report furthermore; the statistics presented tonight
serves as a compelling argument that the school is not a failing school. Mr. Espinal opened the floor for any questions and at
the present time there was none therefore, motion to adopt the resolution was made by committee member Cynthia Carrion
and seconded by Committee member Juan Alonzo. Committee vote resulted in a unanimous support of the resolution.

Mr. Espinal thanked everyone for their testimony and asked the committee is there any further business to address this
evening. The Committee response was there is currently no old/new business to address at this time.

Motion to adjourn meeting by Committee member Jackie Rowe Adams
Seconded by Committee member Cynthia Carrion

Meeting Adjourned 9:06pm

Meeting Minutes Respectfully Submitted By Committee Chair George Espinal and Committee Member Cynthia Carrion.
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